
MINUTES

JEFFERSON COUNTY REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION
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Township 





Paul Cesaro, R-Cross Creek Township
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John Hartline, R-Jefferson County


Charles Kokiko, A-Mt. Pleasant Township
Teresa DiCarlantonio, R-Steubenville


Eric Mercer, R-Salem Township
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Kay Hiderbrand, Amsterdam
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Jason Waters, Wintersville 


























OPENING OF MEETING:

President Fabian opened the official JCRPC meeting by asking for a moment of silence followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.  
ROLL CALL:
President Fabian called the Roll which determined there were enough representatives and alternates present to constitute a quorum. 
MINUTES OF JANUARY 27, 2016 MEETING








A motion was made by Mayor David Gaffney to accept the minutes of the January 27, 2016  meeting; seconded by John Hartline; motion passed unanimously. 
COMMITTEE REPORTS

Mr. Fabian announced as recommended by the executive committee to terminate the contract with Manpower. Manpower is the company that supplied us with our temporary administrative assistant. Motion made by Gini Chandler; seconded by Joseph Cronin. Motion passed unanimously. 

Mr. Mucci explained the motion to terminate the Manpower contract. As everyone knows when Betty Lou accepted the position at the Jefferson County Commissioner’s office we were left without an
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administrative assistant. Instead of going through the hiring process because we did not know our budget I asked the executive board to allow Manpower to recommend a temporary to fill the position. Her name is Tabatha. She has been doing an outstanding and fantastic job. I think everyone in this room has worked with Betty Lou and we never thought we would be able to find anyone to replace Betty Lou because of her years of experience and knowledge of Community Development, the CHIP program and the workings of the office. But in a short period of time Tabatha has proven her worth to our agency and has impressed me on how quickly she is gaining knowledge. The arrangement that we had with Manpower is coming to an end shortly and we would have to renew or extend it. So I would like to recommend that we hire her as an employee of Regional Planning after we terminate the contract. There are some questions regarding the contract so we do not have a start date under the County, but we would like to terminate that contract and the next step would be to hire Tabatha as an employee of Regional Planning as the administrative assistant. 

The Board of County Commissioners has still not adopted a budget. I have been informed by Vickie of the Auditor’s Office on what she believes will be approved hopefully tomorrow. I am confident that we will be getting what I submitted in our budget which was $85,000. 


Rich we have known now for a few months that he is leaving us. Friday will be his last day with our agency. If the Board of County Commissioners adopts a budget Thursday we will have a little bit of flexibility but not much. As I have mentioned I will be leaving as well. Right now it looks like I will be staying on until the end of June to complete the Community Development Grant application, the CHIP Application, and a few other things we are working on. With Rich leaving and what was not included in our budget there will be a payout. All county employees; upon leaving receive their vacation pay and ¼ of their sick time. Once we calculate that out I will include that in our budget. We will not be filling Rich’s position as of yet. Tabatha and I are going to hold things together for now. Once we see what is adopted as the county budget and we will see if we have the flexibility later down the road we may hire a part time planner at 28 hours a week at $12.75 per hour which is less than what Rich is making now. As you can see I am very cautious about the budget and the agency means too much to just let it go. 


Motion to hire Tabatha Glover as administrative assistant was made by Jon Sperry; seconded by Mayor Harry Thomas. Motion passed unanimously.      


2015 CDBG FORMULA - The Bloomingdale CDBG Project that was approved last year which would be completed this year had some problems with it and had to be disqualified. The replacement project which was already in the pipelines last year as well was from the Jefferson County Water and Sewer District for a backup generator at the pump station on Grace Street in Steubenville Township. The request for approval for the re-allocation of the CDBG funds from Bloomingdale to the backup generator in Steubenville Township will be made to the Jefferson County Commissioners’ tomorrow. Mayor David Gaffney made the motion to terminate CDBG FY2015 project with Bloomingdale and to fund Jefferson County Water and Sewer Pump Station project. Motion was seconded by Mike Paprocki. Motion passed unanimously. 

Mr. Mucci: Mayor Gaffney of Bloomingdale indicated to me about some of the challenges he had with a handicap accessible fire station. He was the one that suggested that maybe we could cancel it this year and hopefully in the future Bloomingdale would be eligible for another project. We did submit the Steubenville Township project last year as a critical infrastructure project. We will have to have a public hearing to get the project moving with the state. They sent an email to Tabatha stating that we had to do an environmental review. Although don’t understand why since it is a piece of equipment. We started the environmental review as instructed by the state and then we will have to have a public hearing. They told 

me I didn’t necessarily have to have two, but I do have to have one public hearing. Yesterday, Betty Lou

told me that the Commissioners’ received a letter from the state to sign cancelling the Bloomingdale project and replacing it with the Steubenville Township backup generator. I am appearing in front of the
Board of Commissioners’ tomorrow morning for the release of funds, cancelling the Bloomingdale 
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project and replacing it with Steubenville Township project. In the meantime Commissioner Gentile will be signing the approval from the state on the projects. For the record this is a public hearing to cancel the Bloomingdale project and accept the Steubenville Township project for the community development FY2015 grant application. 

The other two projects are repaving projects in Brush Creek and Salem Township. Touch base with Clay at the engineer’s office to finalize the scope of the project so that we can put the bid specs together and hopefully within the next 30-45 days we can request bids for the projects. Remember the entities will be responsible for the bid advertisements. Other than that the rest of the project will be funded 100% through the grant. 
2014 CHIP- As you recall, we were in jeopardy of losing our 2014 CHIP program from some deficiencies by CT Consultants and George Zokle. When I discovered that we took the program to Toronto as the lead agency so that we didn’t lose the program. That relationship has worked out tremendously. Even the contractors are being paid in a more efficient and timely manner. However for 2014 we only received $225,000. We are now eligible this year for $450,000 and Toronto is eligible for $350,000. Tomorrow we are going to ask the Board of Commissioners to sign a grant agreement between Toronto and ourselves to continue our relationship. We will also be asking for RFQ’s (Request for Qualifications). We will be placing an ad that Toronto will be paying for and we will also have direct solicitation. We will be setting up a Review Committee for the RFQ’s. I will be asking one of the County Commissioners to sit in on the review committee. Dr. Graham agreed last time to do it. I will also need another person from RPC to sit in on the review committee as well. If anyone is interested, let me know. 

LAND BANK – This program does consume a lot of time. We have submitted and received 4 reimbursements from the state. Hopefully within the next 2-3 days we will be signing contracts for the removal of 6 more structures. Our greatest challenge was 601 Commercial in Mingo. That structure was a mixed use. It had 4 residential units in it so it meets the qualifications. However under this program we can only be reimbursed $25,000 per demolition. This particular structure ended up costing us about $56,000. The Village of Mingo committed and we did receive $27,000 towards the project. The Land Bank right now will be at a $4,000 loss on the project. The project left us with some concerns. The structure that we took down at 601 Commercial had a common wall with the building next to it. The integrity of the wall is in jeopardy. We thought that the buildings had two walls close together, but it was a common wall. The demolition was a little tricky. We still have other challenges. We have to secure and maintain the sight. These costs have not been included in the figures. Our next meeting is March 3rd, 2016 at 1:30 in the Health Department Conference Room on the 2nd floor of the Towers. 

PERSONNEL - This Friday is Rich’s last day with us. I would like to stress what a good job he has done for us. Every time I gave him a task, the task was complete. His service to our agency has been outstanding. I would like to give him a round of applause.
2016 CDBG FORMULA - Communities start thinking about projects. Remember the national objective is assisting LMI areas. You may have to do a door-to-door survey to determine low moderate income in the project area. We have applications for projects here. Please take one and fill it out. You can also fill this out for any of the set aside grants. They are the same as last year. We have the critical 
infrastructure, neighborhood revitalization, and downtown revitalization. If you go the state website, you can read a lot of information about these types of projects. Please get your projects in so that we 
can begin ranking them. We do have some projects from last year, but would like to have some new ones as well. 


As you all know we have an agreement set up with Ohio Valley Fair Housing. We contract $6,000 
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for these services. We have 8 workshops set up in the different communities who are receiving the community development funding, and two here at the towers. Please attend any of the ones that you can attend. 

On April 8th there is a conference in Columbus on CDBG. We will get our allocation amount at the conference. Tabatha and I will be attending the conference. Therefore the RPC office will be closed that day. 

PLANNERS REPORT

Richard Fender- We have done a total of 8 demolitions. We have been reimbursed for 4 of them and are working on the other 4. Over the last month or so, I have been training Tabatha on the Land Bank and getting reimbursed for the demolitions. 

Mayor Lollini of Tiltonsville asked if there was an application process for the Land Bank as there were several properties in his area that he would like to get demolished. Rich answered that the Land Bank currently has targeted areas within the county. Tiltonsville is currently not a targeted area. The targeted areas are based on criteria such as foreclosure rates in the areas. The Land Bank is receiving additional funding, but currently with the funding we are receiving we are focusing on the targeted areas. 

Mr. Mucci - Every community has foreclosures in it, but what the state wanted us to do was to define those areas. The prosecutor’s office assisted us with those foreclosure areas. Ultimately the Land Bank is a new corporation formed by the Board of County Commissioners. This grant opportunity that we have for $715,000 drove the creation of the Land Bank. The commissioners agreed to put 5% DTAC funding aside for the Land Bank. This is a small amount. Demolitions with the asbestos survey and removal can be $12,000 to $18,000 which is what we usually get from DTAC funding. We did not receive the $715,000 grant amount. The program is a reimbursable program. We have to spend money, turn all the paper work in to the state and then get the money. Once we start getting reimbursements in within the next year we are going to start doing demolitions throughout the county. Right now we are limited on demolitions in our targeted areas, but it will not always be that way. 
FINANCIAL REPORT
I (Mr. Mucci) provided the executive board with the monthly finances. About 2 months ago there was conversation about dues being raised. We requested that we double them from $125 to $250. Everyone agreed. Of the 33 entities we have here in the county, all of you but 7 have already paid your dues. As of January 31st, total expenditures were $8,298.12 and total cash available is $3,022.85.
NEXT MEETING
The next meeting will be March 23, 2016 at 7:00 p.m. on the second floor of the Towers in the Health Department Conference Room.  
ADJOURNMENT


A motion was made by Mayor Banannio to adjourn the meeting; seconded by John Hartline; motion passed unanimously.
Respectfully Submitted,







Ken Stanley, Secretary






As per Tabatha Glover
